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13.07.2020
Dear Parents,

We are planning to open to all children on Thursday 3rd September. However, in order to comply with Government guidance there are a few changes that have had to be made. 
Some of the changes that were implemented in the summer term will remain as will the expectations around social distancing.

This letter aims to explain everything you will need to know about September opening as it currently stands. As the Covid-19 pandemic progresses, further changes may need to be made during the summer holidays. I will inform parents as soon as possible before September, if this is the case.

The biggest change will be at the start and the end of the school day. These will be staggered in order to keep the number of people arriving at school to a minimum. It will be expected that families arrive and leave together. If you have more than one child in school, you arrive at the earliest time and collect your children at the latest time.  The times have been decided to minimise the amount of disruption, this could bring.

Does my child have to attend school?

All children will be expected to attend school form 3rd September. School will be compulsory again for all children and the usual processes for children not attending school will restart.

If you feel your child is at a greater risk, there must be written evidence from your child’s doctor explaining this is the case. Children who are exempt from attending school due to medical reasons, will be expected to complete online work which will be set for them.

What time does my child start and finish school?

	Class
	Start School
	Finish school

	1
	8.55am
	3.20pm

	2
	8.45am
	3.10pm

	3
	8.35am
	3.00pm

	4
	9.05am
	3.30pm

	5
	9.05am
	3.30pm


What do I do when I get to school?
When you arrive at school, you must stand on a red cross on the pavement on Church Street until your child/children can come into school. Children who are in class 5 and are arriving at 9.05am must wait along the path in front of the school along Huddersfield Road. Social distancing needs to be practised by all.

The process is repeated at the end of the school day. Children will be brought out to you.

What do I do, if I need to speak to a member of the school staff?

In the first instance, contact the school via telephone. If an appointment is needed, this will be arranged and will be done via Zoom or a socially distanced face to face meeting.

A message can be given to the member of staff who is present at the gate on entry into school.

Schools have to limit the number of adults on the school site and this includes parents.

What does my child wear?

All children will be expected to wear their normal school uniform, which must be washed as frequently as possible. On P.E. days, children will wear their P.E. kits to school. This will help with social distancing measures in school. On your child’s first day in school, you will be told when your child has P.E. For most classes this would be on Tuesdays and Wednesdays.

What can my child bring?

All children will be expected to bring in a clean water bottle daily, a coat, their reading book bag and a packed lunch if needed.

All children must also bring in an empty, plastic pencil case so that we can keep children’s stationary separate. This will be kept at school.
What happens at lunch time?

The children will remain in their class bubbles at lunchtime. In order to accommodate this, lunch times have been slightly shortened for most children and will be staggered.

We will be using the Wisepay system to enable you to order your child’s school dinner in the normal way. The options for school dinner will be reduced in September. There will be a hot option, a jacket potato and a sandwich to select from.

What will social distancing measures look at in school for my child?

It has been well publicised that schools cannot maintain the standard 2 metre or 1 metre plus social distancing due to space and the need for social interaction. However, there will be measures in place to support in decreasing the risk form Covid-19 as much as possible.
Children will have to wash their hands on entry. There are portable sinks to help with this. There are 11 wall mounted hand sanitiser units in strategic places. Children are encouraged to use these regularly. Frequent handwashing will also be encouraged.

Wherever possible, children will be sat in rows facing the same direction. This will not happen in class one. 

Staff will have minimal direct contact with children, however, where contact is needed, staff will take extra care to protect themselves and the children.

Children will be encouraged not to touch each other or staff. However, children will be able to play with each in their class bubbles. Equipment that is used will be cleaned regularly.

The staff will ensure that the equipment used can be cleaned easily and they will closely monitor the use of the equipment. Some equipment can be shared within the class bubble, but not shared across class bubbles.

Children will still be consoled by staff when it’s needed and first aid will still be given in an appropriate way. There may be a need, in some situations for staff to wear PPE. 

Phonics will continue to be taught across classes 2 and 3. Children who are brought together for this from different bubbles will be socially distanced from each other. The bubbles will be sat at least 2 metres apart.

The guidance states that there is no longer a need to have toilet areas designated to different bubbles. However class one children will continue to use the girl’s toilet and class two will continue to use the boy’s toilet. All other children will use the gender specific key stage two toilets. Children will be asked to queue in a socially distanced way on the floor markers to use the facilities. There will be additional timetabled cleaning of the toilets.

At playtimes and lunchtimes, the class bubbles will remain socially distanced from each other. Only one class will be in the hall at any one time and only one class will have access to each area of the playground at any one time. The dining tables and chairs will be cleaned between each classes use.

Forest school will continue to run. However all the group will come from the same class bubble. The first group will be from class 5. 
Children will still be given reading books to read at home. When these books are returned to school, they will be quarantined for 48 hours before being put back into the school library to be used by another child.

What will happen my child displays symptoms of Covid-19? 

If your child is displaying symptoms they must not come to school. They must self-isolate and get a test. The rest of the household need to self-isolate too.
If the test comes back negative, then they can come into school. If the test is positive, they must remain in isolation for 7 days and the household for 14 days. You must inform school so that track and trace measures can be implemented.

Children who become ill in school will be isolated and they must be collected as soon as possible. Advice on testing will be given. We have infra-red thermometers in school which we will use to check the temperatures of children who are feeling unwell.
What will happen if a child or staff member  in the in school display symptoms of Covid-19? 
We will act in accordance with Government guidelines.
The guidelines state  
‘Anyone who displays symptoms of coronavirus (COVID-19) can and should get a test. Tests can be booked online through the NHS testing and tracing for coronavirus website, or ordered by telephone via NHS 119 for those without access to the internet. Essential workers, which includes anyone involved in education or childcare, have priority access to testing.’

Schools should ask parents and staff to inform them immediately of the results of a test:
· If someone tests negative, if they feel well and no longer have symptoms similar to coronavirus (COVID-19), they can stop self-isolating. They could still have another virus, such as a cold or flu – in which case it is still best to avoid contact with other people until they are better. Other members of their household can stop self-isolating.
· If someone tests positive, they must continue to self-isolate for at least 7 days from the onset of their symptoms and then return to school only if they do not have symptoms other than cough or loss of sense of smell/taste. This is because a cough or anosmia can last for several weeks once the infection has gone. The 7-day period starts from the day when they first became ill. If they still have a high temperature, they should keep self-isolating until their temperature returns to normal. Other members of their household should continue self-isolating for the full 14 days.

If a case is confirmed then the local health protection team will be informed.

The bubble that the child/staff member is in will be closed and all involved children and staff will have to self-isolate for 14 days.
The health protection team will provide advice on who to send home. If it is a staff member who has worked across bubbles, more than one bubble may be affected.

If your child is sent home because of the above, a letter will be provided with direct instructions for your child and your family.

Will work be provided is my child has to self-isolate?

Schools have to provide high quality remote learning for all pupils who are unable to attend school due to Covid-19. This work needs to match into the class based work. It will be delivered via the school website and will be set in the same it has been for the past 4 months. Most of this work will come from the National Oak Academy. Children will be expected to complete this work.
How will the school catch up lost teaching time?

The priority for the autumn term will be to catch up on basic English and maths skills. The teachers will assess the children at the beginning of the academic year to find out their starting points and take it from there.

Mrs Horridge and Mrs McCabe will spend most of their time running small group reading intervention programmes for children in classes 2 to 5. In order to facilitate this, the school will be using the Government catch up money for schools to purchase an outdoor classroom which will be put on the playground as our biggest barrier to small group learning is space.
Some children, by default, will have additional time in the classroom due to their siblings wither arriving earlier or leaving later. This time will be used for basic skills such as times tables, spelling and handwriting.

The timetable will be slightly adjusted for the autumn term, with a slight increase in English and maths lessons. Geography, History, French, Music and Computing will not be taught until January. We will continue to teach P.E., R.E., Art, Design Technology, Science, Commando Joes and PSHE including relationships education. These subjects have been chosen due to their positive impact on mental health, physical health and resources that we have in school. Music may continue for individual and group lessons and may still go ahead for those classes due to have whole class music delivered by the music service. I am waiting for confirmation from the music service of how they will operate in the autumn term.

It will be more important than ever that you continue to support your child by reading with them at home and using Timetables Rockstars, Purple Mash and Lexia with them frequently.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank you for your continued support and understanding throughout this difficult time. It has been the most challenging time I faced in my 9 years as a Headteacher. However, it has been made easier and more bearable due to the patience, tolerance and compassion that parents, staff and governors have shown throughout this period, in addition to a never ending supply of hope.
My hope is that I will be able to welcome everyone back to school in September – even if it is in a slightly different way and the plans outlined in this letter will go ahead.

If you have any questions about the plans, please email the school office via office@stthomasnewhey.co.uk
I would like to wish you all a restful summer.

Yours faithfully,

Mrs R. Williams

Headteacher
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